
 

 

*******September 4, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, September 4 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning 

Director; Krystal Voth, Planning and Zoning Deputy Director; Christa McGaha, Planner; Stephanie Sloop, 

Planning Coordinator; Lauren Anderson, Interim Public Works Director; Aaron Yoakum, Buildings and 

Grounds; Linda Lobb, Council on Aging Director; Jackie Davis, Council on Aging; Steve Jack, Brian 

Habjan, Lisa Haack, Jeremy Greenamyer; LCDC; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: John Matthews, AW Himpel, Joe Herring, Kathy and Steve Rapp, Matthew O’Brien 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

Kathy Rapp commented about Homeworks USA tiny homes. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry inquired about a proposed date to schedule a joint work session with the Leavenworth 

County Planning Commission. 

 

It was decided to schedule work sessions for September 11th at 5:00 p.m. and October 9th at 5:00 p.m. 

 

Stephanie Sloop updated the Board about Safety Days on September 13, 2019 from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. 

 

Commissioner Stieben inquired about the tiny homes matter. 

 

David Van Parys indicated conversation should be discussed in executive session and open communication 

with any outside attorney. 

 

Commissioner Smith indicated the president of the homeowners association for Timberlakes would like to 

be placed on the agenda. 

 

Mr. Loughry responded that he can speak during public comment. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz reported she was contacted by the Kansas Business Journal about a KORA request and 

the waiver of the fees associated with that. 

 

Mr. Van Parys indicated it would require some staff time and indicated he will follow up on the additional 

request. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve 

the consent agenda for Wednesday, September 4, 2019 as amended.  

Motion passed, 4-0, Commissioner Kaaz abstained.  

 

Mr. Loughry requested approval of an agreement with Austin Nichols for the recruitment of a public works 

director. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

agreement with Austin Nicholas to provide recruitment services for the position of the public work 



 

 

director on a contingent fee basis with the inclusion that they will not recruit any applicants that we 

would hire. 

 Motion passed, 4-0, Commissioner Culbertson abstained. 

 

Linda Lobb requested the chairman’s signature on a budget revision for additional allotted funds to the 

Council on Aging. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz for the chairman 

to sign the budget revision. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Aaron Yoakum requested approval of a bid from Siefert’s Flooring for flooring at the Justice Center. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to approve the bid 

in accordance with Leavenworth County purchasing policy for Siefert’s Flooring not to exceed 

$78,000.00. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Lauren Anderson requested approval for an addendum to a contract for construction services to Schlagel 

on the dust abatement program for groups 1, 2 and 3 to include inspection for the construction process. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded Commissioner Stieben to approve addendum 

to contract for additional construction phase services to Schlagel and Associates not to exceed $53,188.00 

with a 10% contingency of $5,318.80. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Anderson requested approval of a change order on the County Road 1 repave due to damages. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve the 

change order to authorize repairs required for damage to County Road 1 not to exceed $13,823.40 . 

 Motion passed, 4-1 Commissioner Kaaz voted nay. 

 

Planning and Zoning presented Case Number DEV-19-064, an application for a special use permit for 

Skyline Screen Printing. 

 

Commissioner Smith opened public hearing. 

 

No one spoke in opposition or favor. 

 

Commissioner Smith closed public hearing. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve 

Resolution 2019-22. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Planning and Zoning presented Case Number DEV-19-067, a text amendment to the Leavenworth County 

Zoning and Subdivision regulations. 

 

Commissioner Smith opened public hearing. 

 

No one spoke in opposition or in favor. 



 

 

 

Commissioner Smith closed public hearing. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve 

Resolution 2019-23 amending the articles 3, 22, 31 and 50 of the 2006 Zoning and Subdivision 

Regulations. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Jeff Joseph addressed a complaint about dust in regards to the Peterson Event Center indicating they are in 

compliance with the conditions. 

 

It was recommended for staff to contact the owners of the event center and the person complaining to see 

if cost split on dust abatement is an option. 

 

Steve Jack presented a quarterly report for LCDC. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke that this Board 

recess from open session and go into a closed executive session to discuss personnel matters of non-

elected personnel justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(1) and that this Board resume open session in this 

meeting room at 11:20 a.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff Culbertson, 

Vicky Kaaz, Doug Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben, County Administrator and Senior County 

Counselor David Van Parys. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board returned to open session at 11:20 a.m. the discussion was limited to non-elected personnel and 

no decisions was made. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Stieben that this Board recess 

from open session and go into a closed executive session to discuss personnel matters of non-elected 

personnel justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(1) and that this Board resume open session in this meeting room 

at 11:35 a.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff Culbertson, Vicky Kaaz, Doug 

Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben, and County Administrator.    

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board returned to open session at 11:35 a.m. the discussion was limited to non-elected personnel and 

no decisions were made. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to adjourn. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board adjourned 11:34 a.m. 

 

 

 



















 

 

*******September 4, 2019 ******** 

 
The Board of County Commissioners met in a work session on Wednesday, September 4 2019. 

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; Becky Matzeder, 

Executive Secretary; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times 
 

 
 
 
The Board held a work session to discuss the job description of public works director. 

It was the consensus of the Board to make changes necessary to the job description. 

The Board ended the work session at 11:42 a.m. 



 

 

*******September 4, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in a work session on Wednesday, September 4, 2019 at The 

Guidance Center.  Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner 

Schimke and Commissioner Stieben are present; Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; 

Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Linda Lobb, Council on Aging Director; David Ball, Council on 

Aging Transportation Director; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times; Representatives from the city of 

Leavenworth, Lansing and Fort Leavenworth were also present. 

 

 

The Board attended a work session with local entities and members of the Kansas Department of 

Transportation, Mid-America Regional Council and KCATA to discuss the Leavenworth County Transit 

Plan. 

 

Members of the Kansas Department of Transportation, Mid-America Regional Council and KCATA 

discussed potential route feasibility and the section 5311 grant that would be available for application with 

a deadline of mid to late November to assist with funding of a transit plan. 

 

It was the consensus of the members present to discuss options with their own entities.  

 

The work session ended at 2:38 p.m. 

 
 



 

 

*******September 11, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, September 11, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; Janet Klasinski, County Clerk, Helen 

Klinkenberg, Deputy County Clerk; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim Director; Keith Rickard, The 

Guidance Center Director; Mark Metcalf, Detention Supervisor; Todd Thompson, County Attorney; Pat 

Kitchens, Leavenworth Chief of Police; Steve Wayman, Lansing Chief of Police; Paul Kramer, City of 

Leavenworth Administrator;  Tim Vandall, Lansing City Administrator; Kim Knight, Leavenworth High 

School Assistant Principal; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: Bill Trower, John Matthews, AW Himpel, Joe Herring, Linda Johnson, JW Evans, Dannielle 

Wells, Terri Bell, Diane Garlock, Holly Pittman, Karen Curto, Amy Hutchens, Carol Moner, Chelsi Meyer, 

Margaret Howard, Mike Powell 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

Bill Trower commented about Donahoo Road. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry reported the Leavenworth Public Library will bring trick or treaters to the Courthouse and 

the Justice Center on October 18th. 

 

David Van Parys reported the property acquisition transaction has occurred that was discussed in a previous 

executive session and he will proceed as directed. 

 

Commissioner Smith asked if groups 2 and 3 of the dust abatement program are done for this year. 

 

Mr. Loughry indicated groups 2, 3 and 7 were scheduled to be completed but due to the utility relocation 

he does not think they will be completed with this construction cycle.  

 

Commissioner Stieben inquired about the scope of the traffic study with Kaw Valley. 

 

Mr. Loughry explained the process with the different studies indicating Olsson and Company has come up 

with a scope for traffic studies going forward.  

 

Commissioner Kaaz reported that Leavenworth County will participate in the United Way Campaign this 

year and the Safety Committee volunteered to lead that effort with a kick off date of September 23rd. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson announced an opening in Easton Township for a treasurer position indicating 

Stephanie Sloop made application for the position. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to appoint 

Stephanie Sloop as treasurer for the Easton Township Board. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve the 

consent agenda for Wednesday, September 11, 2019.  

Motion passed, 5-0 



 

 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to adjourn as the 

Board of County Commissioners and convene as the Board of County Canvassers. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Janet Klasinski reported USD#464 had a mail ballot special election on September 4th with a 52% turnout 

with a vote of 1,759 voting yes and 1,666 voting no. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to accept the 

votes for the special mail in ballot election on September 4, 2019 for #464. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to adjourn as the 

Board of County Canvassers and reconvene as the Board of County Commissioners. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Lauren Anderson requested to approve exchanging federal funds in the amount of $328,265.29 to be used 

as reimbursement for constructions projects already done this year. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve 

exchanging federal funds to state funds in the amount of $328,265.29. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Keith Rickard and Kim Knight presented a mental health report that was prepared by the mental health task 

force. 

 

It was determined that the task force continue to meet and finalize communication for legislature as well as 

cost estimates for the 2021 budget for possible spring election.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to recess for a 

closed executive meeting for the discussion of possible litigation, as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(B)(2) for 

consultation with legal counsel for the Board which would be deemed privileged in the attorney-client 

relationship and that the Board resume open session at 11:15 a.m. in the meeting room of the Board.  

Present in the executive meeting will be Commissioners Culbertson, Kaaz, Schimke, Smith and Stieben, 

Senior County Counselor David Van Parys and County Administrator Mark Loughry. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board returned to open session at 11:15 a.m. no decisions were made and topic was limited to 

potential/possible litigation. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson attended the Leavenworth City Council meeting. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz indicated the city of Leavenworth is looking for volunteers for Camp Leavenworth. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended the Kansas Officials meeting in Emporia last week and will attend the 

Basehor City Council meeting this evening. 

 

A brief discussion took place regarding demand transfers. 

 

The Board adjourned at 11:25 a.m. 

 



 

 

*******September 11, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in a work session on Wednesday, September 11, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, and Commissioner Stieben are present. Commissioner Schimke 

participated by teleconference; Commissioner Culbertson was absent; Also present: Mark Loughry, County 

Administrator; David Van Parys, Senior County Counselor; Jeff Joseph, Director of Public Works; Krystal 

Voth, Deputy Director of Public Works; Stephanie Sloop, Planner Coordinator; Lauren Anderson, Public 

Works Director Interim; Mitch Plake, Olsson and Company; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary 

 

Planning Commission: Jeff Spink, Janette Labbee-Holdeman, A.W. Himpel, Wolf Schmidt, Steve 

Rosenthal, John Matthews, Alex Demarco, Mark Denney 

 

Residents: Joe Herring, David Lutgen 

 

The Board of County Commissioners and the Leavenworth Planning Commission met for a joint work 

session to discuss the benefits and disadvantages of private roads. 

 

Direction was given to staff to research standards the County could possibly adopt for private roads. 

 

The Board ended the work session at 5:57 p.m. 

 

 

 



 

 

*******September 18, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, September 18, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and 

Commissioner Stieben are present. Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van Parys, 

Senior County Counselor; Linda Lobb, Council on Aging Director; Megan Waters, Community Corrections 

Director; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning Director; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim Director; 

Bob Weber, County Appraiser; Vernon Fields, Basehor City Councilman; Becky Matzeder, Executive 

Secretary; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: John Matthews, Nancy Carpenter, AW Himpel, Joe Herring 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

Nancy Carpenter commented about the Lenape Sand Quarry. 

 

Joe Herring commented about a tract split and final plats. 

 

Sara Williams commented about the Lenape Sand Quarry and KORA requests. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry indicated the Board received a draft letter regarding the dust abatement program to be sent 

to individuals affected by utility relocation delays on these projects. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz indicated United Way will kick off October 4, 2019 beginning at 11:00 with County 

employees. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Culbertson to approve the 

consent agenda for Wednesday, September 18, 2019.  

Motion passed, 4-0 Commissioner Kaaz abstained. 

 

Megan Waters requested approval of the adult carryover budget summary. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve the fiscal 

year 2020 adult carryover reimbursement budget summary. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Waters requested approval of the juvenile carryover summary for Leavenworth County. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve the 2020 

juvenile carryover reimbursement budget summary for Leavenworth County. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Waters requested approval of the juvenile carryover summary for Atchison County. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve the fiscal 

year 2020 juvenile carryover reimbursement budget summary for Atchison County. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Waters requested approval of the end of the year report. 



 

 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve the fiscal 

year 2019 end of the year report for Adult Community Corrections. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Ms. Waters presented the quarterly report for Community Corrections. 

 

Bob Weber requested disaster tax relief for two properties. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve 

disaster tax relief abatement for tax I.D. 1-18155 in the amount of $5,079.00. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve 

disaster tax relief abatement for tax I.D. 1-00085 in the amount of $965.00. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Mr. Weber requested approval of a board order to approve disaster tax relief for properties affected by the 

May 28 tornado. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Kaaz and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to approve Board 

Order 2019-5 an order of the Board of County Commissioners of the County of Leavenworth, Kansas 

made pursuant to the authority granted to them under K.S.A. 79-1613, making certain findings regarding 

the applications for the abatement of property taxes on certain homesteads damaged by tornado. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

Mr. Weber presented the quarterly report for the County Appraiser’s Office. 

 

Linda Lobb presented the quarterly report for Council on Aging. 

 

Jeff Joseph presented the quarterly report for Planning and Zoning and the GIS Department. 

 

Commissioner Stieben will attend the LCDC breakfast with a visit from Secretary Toland in Tonganoxie 

along with Commissioner Smith attending the visit in Basehor and Commissioner Kaaz in Lansing. 

 

Commissioner Stieben attended the Linwood City Council meeting last night. 

 

Commissioner Schimke will attend the LCDC golfing fundraiser today. 

 

Commissioner Kaaz attended the Leavenworth City Commission meeting last night and reminded everyone 

to attend Camp Leavenworth this weekend.  

 

Commissioner Kaaz will be working with Keith Rickard and Mike Griswold to go over requests and 

expectations from the Commission and will then schedule a formal meeting. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson met with individuals from MARC to put the 152 bridge on the radar for future 

projects.  

 

The Board adjourned at 11:32 a.m. 

 

 









 

 

 
 

*******September 18, 2019 ******** 

 
The Board of County Commissioners met in work session on Wednesday, September 18, 2019. 

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Kaaz, Commissioner Culbertson and Commissioner Stieben are 

present; Commissioner Schimke is absent; Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; Lauren 

Anderson, Public Works Interim Director; Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning Director; Becky Matzeder, 

Executive Secretary; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times 

 
Also in attendance: Matt Schmitz and Mike Spickelmier, City of Lansing 

 
Members of Mid-American Regional Council, Kansas Turnpike Authority, Kansas Department of 

Transportation and HNTB presented a feasibility study to the Board regarding the KC Outer Loop. 

 
Commissioner Culbertson proposed the idea of a bridge that would connect to 152 Highway on the Missouri 

side from a road such as Eisenhower Road or Gilman Road. 

 
It was suggested to contact the Kansas Department of Transportation and the Missouri Department of 

Transportation. 

 
The Board ended the work session at 2:54 p.m. 



 

 

*******September 25, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in regular session on Wednesday, September 25, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Schimke and Commissioner Stieben are 

present. Commissioner Kaaz is absent; Also present: Mark Loughry, County Administrator; David Van 

Parys, Senior County Counselor; Jamie Miller, EMS/Health Department Director; Larry Malbrough, 

Information Systems Director; Lauren Anderson, Public Works Interim Director; Ken Miller, City of 

Lansing; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Residents: AW Himpel, John Matthews, Joe Herring, Stephanie Marshall, Allan Stork 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT:   

 

There were no public comments. 

 

ADMINISTRATIVE BUSINESS: 

 

Mark Loughry requested an amendment to the agenda for two executive sessions after the work session. 

 

Commissioner Schimke inquired if the County conducts post project review. 

 

Mr. Loughry indicated the reviews are done internally on project closeouts but can have Public Works 

include these in their quarterly reports. 

 

Commissioner Stieben inquired about the need to update some documents in Planning and Zoning and 

asked how that will be handled. 

 

Mr. Loughry indicated he has contacted staff to make sure all documents are up to date. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Culbertson and seconded by Commissioner Schimke to approve 

the consent agenda for Wednesday, September 25, 2019.  

Motion passed, 4-0. 

 

Larry Malbrough presented the quarterly report for the Information Systems Department. 

 

Mr. Malbrough brought up a proposal that the Board requested for a kiosk in the rotunda of the Courthouse. 

 

It was the consensus of the Board to move forward with the project pricing larger screens.   

 

Mr. Malbrough reported he is still negotiating on managed security services.  

 

Mr. Malbrough asked if the Board has viewed the individual sample links for each Commissioner for the 

County website. 

 

Mr. Malbrough suggested to get rid of the BOCC comment forms that allows individuals to send emails 

anonymously and just go with bocc email. 

 

It was the consensus of the Board to implement the changes BOCC website.  

 

Jamie Miller presented the quarterly reports for the EMS and Health Department. 

 



 

 

Mr. Miller reported health assessments will be available to employees and spouses that are on the County 

insurance indicating he combined with the city of Leavenworth to provide two dates on October 24 and 

October 25. 

 

Commissioner Culbertson indicated the Workforce is putting together programs for individuals that will be 

working on the KCI airport. 

 

Commissioner Smith attended the Army Reserve Center ribbon cutting in Tonganoxie and attended the 

MARC meeting with Commissioner Stieben. He will also be attending the 25th Anniversary CASA event 

at Crancers this evening, the Small Town Event in Basehor on Saturday and the Fairmount Township 

meeting tomorrow night. 

 

Commissioner Schimke attended the LCDC golfing fundraiser last week and will attend an economic 

development conference in Wichita on October 3. 

 

Commissioner Stieben attended the Linwood city council meeting.  

 

The Board adjourned at 10:07 a.m. 

 

 The Board reconvened their regular session at 12:08 p.m. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben that the Board 

recess from open session and go into a closed executive session for a preliminary discussion on the 

acquisition of real property as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(6) and that this Board resume open session 

in this meeting room at 12:20 p.m. Present in the executive session will be Commissioners Jeff 

Culbertson, Vicky Kaaz, Doug Smith, Chad Schimke and Mike Stieben.  Also present will be County 

Administrator Mark Loughry and Senior County Counselor David Van Parys. 

 Motion passed, 4-0. Commissioner Culbertson was absent from the room. 

 

The Board resumed open session at 12:20 p.m. discussion was limited to potential property acquisition and 

no decisions were made. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Stieben to have staff 

proceed as discussed in executive session. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz that the Board 

recess for a closed executive meeting for the discussion of pending litigation in case number 2019-CV-

21, as justified by K.S.A. 75-4319(b)(2) for consultation with legal counsel for the Board which would 

be deemed privileged in attorney-client relationship and that Board resume open meeting at 12:30 p.m. 

in the meeting room of the Board.  Present in executive meeting will be Commissioners Culbertson, Kaaz, 

Schimke, Smith and Stieben, Senior County Counselor David Van Parys and County Administrator 

Mark Loughry. 

 Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board resumed open session at 12:30 p.m. no decisions were made; briefed on a pending legal matter. 

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Schimke that the Board recess for a closed executive meeting for 

the discussion of legal consequences in case number. 

 

Commissioner Schimke withdrew his motion. 



 

 

 

It was decided to add an executive session to next week’s agenda.  

 

A motion was made by Commissioner Stieben and seconded by Commissioner Kaaz to adjourn. 

           Motion passed, 5-0. 

 

The Board adjourned at 12:32 p.m. 



 

 

*******September 25, 2019 ******** 

 

The Board of County Commissioners met in work session on Wednesday, September 25, 2019.  

Commissioner Smith, Commissioner Culbertson, Commissioner Stieben and Commissioner Schimke are 

present; Commissioner Kaaz was present for most of the work session; Also present: Mark Loughry, 

County Administrator; David Van Parys, Senior County Counselor; Becky Matzeder, Executive Secretary; 

Jeff Joseph, Planning and Zoning Director; Krystal Voth, Planning and Zoning Deputy Director; Lauren 

Anderson, John Richmeier, Leavenworth Times  

 

Other attendees: Matt Schmitz and Mike Spickelmier with the City of Lansing; AW Himpel, John 

Matthews, Joe Herring, JW Evans 

 

A work session was held to discuss private roads, planned unit developments and right of way on tract 

splits. 

 

Direction was given to staff to draft a set of standards for private roads. 

 

The Board decided to speak to legal counsel in an executive session regarding right of ways on tract splits. 

 

The Board ended the work session at 12:05 p.m. 

 

 


